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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

Respondent no. 1 appeals, claimant cross-appeals

and respondent no. 2 cross-appeals the decision by the

Administrative Law Judge finding that the claimant proved by

a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury in the form of occupational disease.

Specifically, the Administrative Law Judge made the

following pertinent findings:

2. At all times pertinent the employment
relationship existed between the
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claimant and respondent-employer. From
June 1, 2001, through March 30, 2002,
respondent-carrier #2 provided workers’
compensation insurance coverage for
respondent-employer. Commencing
March 31, 2002, respondent-carrier #1
provided workers’ compensation insurance
coverage for respondent-employer.

* * *

4. The claimant has sustained her burden
of proof by a preponderance of the
evidence that as a result of continuing
exposure to injurious airborne materials
present in her workplace from August
2001 through November 2002, she
sustained occupational asthma, which
rendered her temporarily totally
disabled for the period November 11,
2002, through November 26, 2002, and
continuing thereafter until such time as
she reached the end of her healing
period.

5. Respondents #1 shall pay all
reasonable hospital and medical expenses
arising out of and relative to the
claimant’s occupational asthma.

Based upon our de novo review of the record, we find that

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.

Accordingly, we reverse the decision of the Administrative

Law Judge. 
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The claimant was employed by the respondent

employer as an account executive. The claimant initially

worked for Sun Trust. Sun Trust was physically located in

the Stephens Building in Little Rock until January of 2000,

at which time it was relocated to the 2nd floor of the old

Arkansas Gazette Building. On June 1, 2001, Sun Trust was

acquired by the respondent employer. The employment of all

the employees of Sun Trust was terminated following the

acquisitions and all former employees were required to

submit employment applications. The claimant was then hired

by the respondent employer. The claimant performed

telemarketing-type work selling lines of credit and

equipment leasing.

The claimant had breathing problems which began

prior to August of 2000. She contends her breathing problems

are the result of exposure to mold, Aspergillus, dust and

fiberglass in her work environment. The claimant filed a

claim for an occupational disease.

An “occupational disease” is any disease resulting

in disability or death that arises out of or in the course

of an occupation or employment of the employee. Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-601(e)(1)(A) (Repl. 2002). Prior to the
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enactment of Act 1281 of 2001, the burden of proof was clear

and convincing evidence in order for the claimant to prove

he/she has a compensable occupational injury. However, Act

1281 changes the burden to a preponderance of the evidence.

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-601(e)(1)(B) (Repl. 2002).

Ordinary diseases of life to which the general

public is exposed are not compensable. Ark. Code Ann. § 11-

9-601(e)(3) (Repl. 2002). The occupational disease must be

“due to the nature of an employment in which the hazards of

the disease actually exist and are characteristic thereof

and peculiar to the trade, occupation, process, or

employment and is actually incurred in his employment.” Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-601(g)(1)(A)(Repl. 2002). However, a

disease may be considered compensable although the general

public may contract the disease if the nature of the

employment exposes the worker to a greater risk of the

disease than the risk experienced by the general public or

workers in other employments. Osmose Wood Preserving v.

Jones, 40 Ark. App. 190, 843 S.W.2d 875 (1992); Sanyo Mfg.

Corp. v. Leisure, 12 Ark. App. 274, 675 S.W.2d 841 (1984).

To constitute an occupational disease, there must be a

recognizable link between the nature of the job and an
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increased risk in contracting the disease. Sanyo Mfg. Corp.,

Supra. 

Medical evidence is not ordinarily required to

prove causation, i.e., a connection between an injury and

the claimant’s employment, Wal-Mart v. Van Wagner, 337 Ark.

443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999), but if a medical opinion is

offered on causation, the opinion must be stated within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty. This medical opinion

must do more than state that the causal relationship between

the work and the injury is a possibility. Doctors’ medical

opinions need not be absolute. The Supreme Court has never

required that a doctor be absolute in an opinion or that the

magic words “within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty” even be used by the doctor; rather, the Supreme

Court has simply held that the medical opinion be more than

speculation; if the doctor renders an opinion about

causation with language that goes beyond possibilities and

establishes that work was the reasonable cause of the

injury, this evidence should pass muster. See, Freeman v.

Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001).

However, where the only evidence of a causal connection is a

speculative and indefinite medical opinion, it is
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insufficient to meet the claimant’s burden of proving

causation. Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341, Ark. 804, 20

S.W.3d 900 (2000); KII Construction Company v. Crabtree, 78

Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002). 

In this case, the claimant has clearly failed to

meet her burden of proof by establishing the causal

connection between her condition and her employment. While

an inference may be drawn based upon the testimony from the

claimant and her fellow employees that there was dust and/or

fiberglass in the place of employment, there is positive

medical testimony to the contrary that clearly establishes

there is no causal connection between the claimant’s medical

conditions and her work environment.

Doctor Anthony R. Giglia, a pulmonologist, in an

April 30, 2003, report, stated:

She did have an asthmatic condition, and
this asthmatic condition is diagnosed by
objective findings. However, even though
I suspicion (sic) that her disease may
have been produced by allergic reactive
airway disease, with possible etiology
of mold from her work place, I cannot,
with any degree of certainty, opine this
because of the length of her problem
prior to when I saw her, plus any
factors that work to possibly cause
this. It is noted that the patient was a
smoker for 17 years until the time of
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this problem. This may come into play.
However, as far as stating with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty
that her reactive airway disease was
caused by injurious agents at work
place, I cannot say this, just that in
talking with patient herself by history
and time course, this quite possibly is
the case.

Medical reports from the claimant’s family

physician, Dr. Kevin Roberts, demonstrate that the claimant

suffered from breathing problems prior to August of 2000,

when the construction at the respondent employer began.

While he initially opined that the claimant’s work place

environment was the cause of her current condition, during

his deposition he retracted that opinion. Dr. Roberts

testified as follows:

Q. You can’t tell us where [the
claimant’s condition] is coming from or
the cause of it?

A. Yeah, I would say that is true.

He further testified that the only basis for his opinion on

causation was the history of the claimant:

Q. Earlier, you had made a statement
that you said you assumed her condition
was work related because of her history
to you?
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A. Right.

Q. And that’s still the case. Even
though you may have said it’s within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty,
the bottom line is it’s still an
assumption on your part; is that true?

A. I would say that’s true.

Ultimately, Dr. Roberts opined that he would defer

to the experts in the fields of allergies and asthma on the

issue of the causes of those conditions.

Q. Are you prepared to say that it’s
your opinion that it is from a work
exposure to a degree of medical
certainty, or are you just saying it’s
possible, conceivable?

A. Well, I would say that a lot of those
words are very similar, but I think it’s
definitely possible. I think it’s very
conceivable. And again, I’m not an
asthma expert; I’m not an allergy
expert; I’m a family practice doctor.
And one of our roles as a family
practice doctors as a patient advocate.
And here’s a patient that has got
problems, and I’m helping her to get to
the right people and try to figure out
what’s going on with her. That’s my
role.

Q. Okay.

A. So whether it was related to her work
exposure, you know, I probably couldn’t
say beyond a shadow of a doubt that it
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was, but I could say it’s sure is
possible.

Q. It’s sure is possible. Well, you said
you’re not an asthma expert and you’re
not an allergy expert?

A. Well, I’m not board certified in
allergies, and I’m not board certified
in asthma, we see them on a daily basis.

Q. Would you defer to the opinions of
those who are board certified in those
areas, recognizing their expertise in
their specialization?

A. Yes.

Doctor Roberts testified that he was familiar with

Dr. Ruddell and he finds her to be a competent, credible

doctor. He testified that he would not take issue with

anything she said in her deposition, rather, he testified,

“I think everything she said there is true.”

Q. And if she said she can’t determine
any cause of Ms. Cooper’s condition, you
would think that to be true?

A. ... I would believe anything she
says.

Doctor Roberts also testified that he would defer to the

expert opinions of Dr. Giglia on cause or origin of the

claimant’s condition.
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Q. Okay. And you have said that you
would defer to Dr. Ruddell as an allergy
and asthma specialist, as far as her
opinion regarding Ms. Cooper’s condition
and what the cause might be. Would that
be the same case with respect to
Dr. Giglia’s opinion about the cause or
origin of Ms. Cooper’s condition?

A. I would say so.

Doctor Ruddell is a physician at the Little Rock

Allergy and Asthma Clinic and is board certified in the

field of allergy. Doctor Ruddell diagnosed the claimant with

asthma. Although she initially testified that it was

“conceivable” that the claimant’s asthma was caused by her

work environment, Dr. Ruddell went on to testify that her

basis for this opinion was based solely on the claimant’s

history.

Q. Okay. So you can’t state with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty,
that first of all, that she had any work
place exposure, is that true?

A. Well, I don’t have the records of her
being at the work place and things like
that. I can only go by what she told me.

Q. Okay. But even with what she told you
in your review of records, you can’t
state with a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that her allergies and
reactive airway disease is connected to
work place exposure can you?
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A. Again, with medical certainty, you
looking for objective evidence and I
don’t have that.

Q. Okay. So that would be a no?

A. No.

The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion which is

based largely on facts related to him by claimant where

there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon which to

corroborate the claimant’s claim. Roberts v. Leo-Levi

Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).

In another part of her deposition, Dr. Ruddell

reiterated that the sole basis for her opinion that the

claimant’s asthmatic condition is related to work

environment is simply timing. 

Q. And Ms. Demory touched on this. As I
understand it, the only way that you
have been able to make any connection
with Ms. Cooper’s allergies or her
asthma to the work place is based upon a
history of timing - -

A. Yes.

Q. - - i.e., I was there, I did have
problems before they started this work
and started having problems afterwards?

A. That’s correct.
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Q. As far as any testing that was done
back in August of 01, I mean you don’t
have any test results or anything of
that nature that would indicate, yes,
she’s having asthma now and its an acute
allergic situation?

A. No, nothing like that was done.

Doctor Ruddell, after hearing Dr. Gigila’s opinion

on the causation issue, testified that she concurred with

his opinion. Then she testified that she could not say that

the claimant’s workplace was more than 50% of the cause of

the claimant’s asthma:

Q. ...you probably already know that
[major cause] is more than 50%. So you
have Ms. Cooper’s history with no
presentation to a health care
professional for asthma, with possible
exception at the time where she had the
esophageal spasms, would you be able to
say then that the work place exposure
was at least 50% of the causative
factors for her presentation for her
treatment of asthma?

A. After further review, I can’t
differentiate out – -

Q. Okay.

A. - - the exact cause of the nature of
her asthma. Again, based on timing of
her illness, I think it’s very
suggestive that it could have been a
cause for her.
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Q. Based upon the timing of the illness,
you would say - - an using that as a
criteria for a decision - - that it was
more than 50% - - that it was probably
that it was more than 50% responsible?

A. I can’t say.

Doctor Ruddell also testified that smoking can

play a factor in the development of asthma. She testified

that smoking is “a strong risk factor.” Doctor Ruddell went

on to testify that not only can smoking be a causative

factor of asthma, but that acid reflux is a cause of this

asthma. Then Dr. Ruddell acknowledged that in July of 2000,

prior to the construction at the respondent employer, the

claimant complained of breathing problems to her family

physician and during that same time the claimant was smoking

and was experiencing acid reflux.

Q. ... so as of July of 2000, she had
two causative factors going on to cause
asthma?

A. Potentially, yes.

Q. Okay. And there’s no way for you to
testify within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that the asthma she
was later diagnosed as having was not
cause by her smoking or her reflux?

A. You can’t differentiate it. You can
say that smoking increased her risk of
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developing potentially an occupational
asthmatic condition, but you can’t
differentiate it.

Q. Okay. And, in fact, she could have
asthma related to her smoking or her
reflux without any type of exposure at
work or anywhere else to allergens that
you identified?

A. Correct.

Q. And there’s no way of knowing in this
case whether or not she would have
developed asthma regardless of what her
work place situation would have been?

A. That’s correct.

The opinions of Doctors Giglia, Roberts and

Ruddell all demonstrate that the claimant’s work is not the

cause or even 50% of the cause of the claimant’s problems.

The very best connection Doctors Ruddell and Roberts are

able to make initially are that a causal connection is

“assumed”, “suggested”, “conceivable”, or “possible.”

Ultimately, these two doctors render opinions that fall

directly in line with the opinion of Dr. Giglia - that there

is no causal connection between the claimant’s

asthma/allergies and her work environment. The absence of

this causal connection defeats claimant’s claim in its

entirety. Moreover, there is medical testimony from
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Dr. Ruddell that the claimant’s asthma could be caused by

two other factors personal to the claimant - smoking and

acid reflux.

Furthermore, the claimant suffered from breathing

problems even before the renovations to her floor began in

August of 2000. The testimony of Mr. Montgomery confirmed

that renovations to the second floor, in which the claimant

worked, were performed between August 21, 2001, and

November 9, 2001. The undisputed medical evidence

establishes that the claimant suffered from breathing

problems in July of 2000. The medical records of Dr. Roberts

reflect that in July of 2000 the claimant presented to him

with episodes where she became “short of breath.” His

reports state that, “over the last several years has had

three to four episodes lasting for just a few minutes. Some

shortness of breath.” In addition, Sandler Occupational

Medical Associates, Inc. performed two studies and OSHA

investigated as well. Both groups found that there was no

problem with the air quality or mold at the respondent

employer.

The claimant and three witnesses testified about

the Arkansas Gazette Building and the renovations that took
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place. They testified that there was an odor, there was dust

and at times there was no heat or air conditioning. However,

their testimony does not support a finding that the

claimant’s breathing problems are related to her work with

respondent employer at the Arkansas Gazette Building. The

testimony of Mike Montgomery, the Vice President of

Operations for the respondent employer, indicated that the

conditions complained about by the claimant are not to the

extent that the claimant alleged. Further, the claimant’s

pulmonary condition and its cause is a medical question and

two specialists have given opinions that they cannot state

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty if the

claimant’s condition was due to her work environment.

Although the medical evidence is not required to establish

causation, medical opinions addressing compensability must

be stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty.

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(16)(B). Where a medical opinion is

sufficiently clear to remove any reason for the trier of

fact to have to guess at the cause of the injury, that

opinion is stated within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty. Huffy Service First v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App.

533, 69 S.W.3d 449 (2002), citing Howell v. Scroll Tech.,
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343 Ark. 297, 35 S.W. 3d 300 (2001). Finally, experts tested

the quality of the air at the Arkansas Gazette Building,

including OSHA, and they found no air quality or working

condition violations. 

Accordingly, we find that the claimant has failed

to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury. Therefore, we reverse the

decision of the Administrative Law Judge. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

___________________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner 

Commissioner Turner dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I dissent from the Majority opinion finding that

claimant’s asthmatic condition is not compensable.

The claimant and four witnesses testified as to

the effects the construction had upon the areas in which

they worked. All of the witnesses stated that while most of
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the work itself was performed at night, they did

occasionally see workers during business hours. They also

testified that upon their arrivals in the morning, their

desks, office equipment, and work spaces would be covered in

a grainy white powder. They also reported that the air

conditioning and heating ducts themselves would frequently

be hanging downward, blowing air onto the claimant and her

coworkers. In addition to the dust, the claimant and her

witnesses also testified that pieces of insulation material

would also be found on their desks and the floor and could

be seen hanging from the duct work itself. Also introduced

as evidence were some photographs, one of which showed an

open duct with insulation dangling down from the end as well

as desks covered with white powder. All of the claimant’s

co-workers who testified, reported that they began suffering

from various health problems during the time of the

construction. These complaints included frequent headaches,

coughing spells, sore throats, and other bronchial problems.

The record also contains an e-mail from one of the

claimant’s coworkers to their supervisor, complaining about

ill effects from which he was suffering and also pointing

out that others in his department, particularly the
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claimant, had begun suffering from various respiratory

problems. Another e-mail was also introduced from the

respondent employer’s management to the employees, advising

them to cover their computers and other equipment prior to

leaving work so that they would not be adversely affected by

the dust. 

The claimant and her witnesses also testified

about strong odors that permeated parts of the building

prior to August 2001. They reported a smell similar to

sewage in the elevators and in the front lobby of the

building. They also testified that the renovation work on

the first and third floors continued to cause exposure to

dust and other irritants both before and after the extensive

renovations on the second floor beginning in August 2001. 

Dr. Deanna Ruddell, an allergist, determined that

claimant was allergic to certain airborne contaminants, most

significantly for this case, Aspergillus, a type of fungal

mold. One of the air quality reports offered into evidence

was from Pro-Lab/SSPT, Inc.. In a document entitled Mold

Analysis Report, dated January 3, 2003, three types of

fungal mold were detected in the ceiling tiles in the second

floor of the respondent employer’s building. One of the
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molds was Aspergillus which, the report notes, “is reported

to be allergenic” and is “commonly being implicated in

pulmonary disease in immun-compromised hosts.” The

claimant’s condition had continued to worsen and she

eventually began missing work on or about November 11, 2002. 

The majority opinion holds that the deposition

testimonies of claimant’s treating physicians do not support

a claim for compensability. I find that a careful reading of

the deposition questioning, indicates that the doctors did

not really change their opinions. As for Dr. Ruddell’s

opinion, I find that it is evident from the record that she

was mislead regarding the applicable standards necessary for

her to render an opinion. For example, Dr. Ruddell was asked

the following in an attempt to illicit her opinion on the

cause of claimant’s illness: “But even with what she told

you and reviewing your records, you cannot state within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty that her allergies

and her active airway disease is related to workplace

exposure can you?” It is well settled that while an

objective evidence standard does exist for opinions

regarding the existence of any injury and permanent

impairment, such a standard is not required for opinions on
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causation. In my opinion, the equivocation expressed by

Dr. Ruddell in her deposition does not in any way undercut

or change her earlier opinion that the claimant’s condition

was the result of a job place exposure to allergens which

brought about her asthma condition. 

The Majority also finds that Dr. Roberts did not

clearly opine that the claimant’s condition was the result

of her employment. I find that the statements made by

Dr. Roberts do not in any way undercut his basic opinion

that he believes, with a reasonable degree of medical

certainty, that the claimant’s condition was the result of

her employment environment. Dr. Roberts was not changing his

opinion, he was merely stating that he did not wish to

contradict Dr. Giglia, a Board Certified Pulmonologist, nor,

Dr. Ruddell, an asthma specialist. However, their opinions

were mischaracterized to him. The line of questioning he was

presented with suggested that both of those doctors had

opined that the claimant’s condition was not the result of

her job place exposure to dust, mold, and other irritants.

In fact, Dr. Giglia stated that the claimant’s work was a

possible source of her condition and Dr. Ruddell opined,

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty, that her
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condition was caused by her employment related exposure to

mold. 

I, therefore, find that a careful reading of the

depositions of Dr. Ruddell and Dr. Roberts, as well as their

written reports, demonstrates that both doctors believed

that the claimant’s asthma condition was brought about as a

result of her exposure to mold and other allergens at her

place of work. 

I also dissent from the majority opinion to the

extent that it implies that claimant must prove that her

work was the major cause of her medical condition and need

for treatment. A.C.A. §11-9-102 (5)(E)(ii) requires that the

claimant’s compensable injury must be the cause of the

claimant’s disability or need for treatment. This

distinction was highlighted in a somewhat similar case by

the Arkansas Court of Appeals in Medlin v. Wal-Mart Stores,

Inc., 64 Ark. App. 16, 977 S. W. 2nd 239 (1998), where the

Commission had denied the claimant benefits based upon its

findings that her doctors opinions did not state within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty that her work

accounted for more than 50% of her disability and need for
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treatment. In reversing the Commission, the Court of Appeals

made the following statement:

However, the Commission erred as a
matter of law in its application of
A.C.A. §11-9-102 (5) (E) (ii) because it
required a finding that the claimant’s
work, as opposed to her injury was a
major cause of the disability or need
for treatment. It appears that the
Commission has mistakenly confused the
requirements for establishing a causal
connection between a claimant’s work and
his/her injury, and the added
requirement after 1993 that an alleged
compensable injury must be the major
cause of the claimant’s disability or
need for treatment where the injury is
not caused by a specific incident or is
not identifiable by time and place of
occurrence. These are two distinct
requirements that do not coincide with
each other.

In the present case, I find that claimant’s

asthmatic condition is what caused her disability and need

for treatment. However, that is a separate question as to

whether her asthmatic condition was caused by her job

environment. The latter is a factual question which must be

determined by the fact finder. Previously, the

Administrative Law Judge found that, based upon the credible

testimony of the claimant and four other witnesses, and a

report finding Aspergillus, a fungal mold to which the
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claimant was allergic, at her job site, was sufficient to

establish causation. Therefore, the only other question is

whether the claimant’s need for treatment and disability

were caused by her asthma. I find that it was and that

claimant has satisfied her burden of proof.

For these reasons, I dissent.

___________________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner


